
As the pandemic continues to 
present us with unprecedented 
challenges, we must remember 
that our ancestors and those 
who founded our Jewish 
communities also faced 
unimaginable challenges – 
many of which exceeded 
ours. It is our mission and 
responsibility to preserve our 
cemeteries, in order to honor 
those who built these Jewish 
communities, for which our 
cemeteries are the final resting 
places.

Several of our supporters 
have shared their wonderful 
memories of growing up in 
these Jewish communities, 
and we invite you to enjoy the 
memories they have shared. 
If you grew up in any one of 
these communities, these 
memories will touch your heart 
and make you smile.

We remain very grateful 
for your support, and we 
hope we can count on your 
continued generosity in the 
future. With your support, we 
plan to undertake the following 
projects at our cemeteries 
as soon as possible: repair 
of roadways at Beth David 
Memorial Park; fences at North 
Arlington Jewish Cemeteries; 
walkways at Newark Jewish 
Cemeteries, Samptown Jewish 
Cemeteries, and Shaarey 
Tefiloh Cemeteries; and storm 
damage at all. We will provide 
updates on these projects 
on our website and in future 
newsletters.

We hope you and your 
family will remain safe and well!

        —�Mona Shangold and  
Bennett Epstein
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Our Message Jewish Community Memories
Several of our supporters have shared memories of growing up in the Jewish communities 

for which our cemeteries serve as the final resting places. These memories help to remind us 
why we must preserve our cemeteries to honor those who lived in these communities. We invite 
all of you to send us (at FPMCJC@gmail.com) some of your own memories of growing up in 
these communities. Please enjoy the following memories:

JOAN KATES COWLAN: “I grew up in the Elmora section of Elizabeth and 
remember walking to and from school along “the highway” (North Avenue). 
Although I had very few Jewish classmates at Elmora School #12, Elizabeth had 
a very large Jewish population and several synagogues and religious schools. My 
family belonged to Congregation B’nai Israel, which was led by Rabbi Gershon 
Chertoff and Cantor Morris Schorr. I can vividly remember reciting Aleinu when 

our Junior Congregation led a Shabbat service there. Cantor Schorr is buried in the B’nai Israel 
Cemetery on McClellan Street on the border of Elizabeth and Newark.”  

BRIAN GOLDSMITH: “Plainfield was the center of economic and social activity 
for nearly all of the surrounding communities, including North Plainfield, where 
I grew up. We all shopped in downtown Plainfield --- at Tepper’s, Rosenbaum’s, 
Bamberger’s, and many small retail stores. Of Plainfield’s four synagogues, only 
Temple Shalom had its own religious school, so most of us received our Jewish 
education at the Plainfield Hebrew Institute, which was a community Hebrew 

school not affiliated with any synagogue. My friends and classmates at the Plainfield Hebrew 
Institute and at the Plainfield Jewish Community Center Day Camp were from Plainfield and 
all of the surrounding communities (North and South Plainfield, Watchung, Berkeley Heights, 
Dunellen, Piscataway, Scotch Plains, Green Brook, Warren Township, and Middlesex). I have 
some really wonderful memories of growing up in this community!”

CAROL LEVINE ROBERTS: “I first attended services at Temple B'nai Jeshurun on 
High Street in Newark when my grandparents took me. I later attended religious 
school there and stayed through confirmation. Many of my school classmates 
were also my classmates at Columbia High School in Maplewood. In high school I 
became very active in the Temple youth group and formed great friendships. Ely 
Pilchik and Barry Greene were our rabbis. The majestic voice of Cantor Norman 

Summers filled the high domed ceiling of the temple. My wedding in 1967 was one of the last to 
take place in the Newark facility before the congregation relocated to Short Hills.”

ALLAN LUBIN: “I loved growing up in Perth Amboy. My friends and I practically 
lived in the YMHA, playing basketball, ping pong tournaments, and learning to 
swim, all under the kind supervision of beloved staff member Hecky Plain. It was 
at the YMHA that I attended my first dance and enjoyed participating in plays as 
well. When I think of Perth Amboy, I also recall the wonderful camaraderie in my 
neighborhood among many of our Jewish and Christian neighbors of all ethnicities. 

We loved sports, but we also knew the value of studying hard so we could attend college and 
pursue other dreams.”

PHYLLIS ORGEL FEINBLUM: “I have so many good memories of growing up 
in Elizabeth: shopping on Broad Street, Elizabeth Avenue, and Elmora Avenue. 
-- and knowing the owners of so many of the stores; going to dances, clubs, and 
swimming at the Y; meeting my friends there and being part of the inter-city 
youth council of teens from the Jewish Ys in Perth Amboy, Elizabeth, Bayonne and 
Somerville; working as a counselor at the Y day camp, Camp Y-HO-CA. What a 

great place to grow up and be a teen!”
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Ed Albaum
Caryn and Marshall Alter
Art Aneckstein – in memory of Bella 

Shangold, Sylvia Clawans, and his 
grandparents

Anonymous – 10
Susan Kleimer Ast
Phil and Irma Ball
Lillian Baron
Barbara Bascom – in memory of Rose and 

Abraham Kurman
Janet and David Batlan
Larry and Lois Benjamin – in memory of 

Al and Rose Benjamin, Max and Mary 
Benjamin, and Henry and Hilda Falk

Ronald and Roni Berkowitz
Susan Blecker
Kay and Ed Blick
Phyllis Brodsky – in memory of the Brodsky 

and Weiss Families
Judy Margaretten Bronston – in memory 

of Pauline and Morris Margaretten
Mark and Frankie Busch
Harriet Bussel – in memory of Serena 

Greenspan Mann and Ida and Leo 
Koplowitz

Barbara Butensky – in memory of Irving 
and Judy Naftalis

Mark and Marsha Chazin – in memory of 
Cantor H.L. Chazin

Mitch Chupack – in memory of Joyce 
Pecarsky LaPon, Morris and Molly 
Pecarsky, and Jacob and Hanna Parnes

Janet Cicero
Cathy and Ira Cohen – in memory of 

Matilda, Benjamin, and Milton Moslovitz
Rabbi Michael Cohen and Alison Hill
Sharon and Arnee Cohen
Marti Copleman – in memory of Ralph, 

Ben, and Grace Copleman
Joan Kates Cowlan – in memory of 

Frances and Leonard Kates
Frank Donath
Drucker, Math and Whitman
William Eckstein – in memory of Renee 

Eckstein
Bill and Lee Eichhorn – in memory of 

Lester and Clare Shulman
Emily and Marc Eisen

Andrew Fader
Edith Rosenblum Feman – in memory 

of Isadore Rosenblum and Frances 
Shutinsky Rosenblum

Irene Field
Carlene Fleischman
Flynn and Son Funeral Homes
Ruth Eisemann Fost – in memory of Kate 

and Moses Eisemann
Susan Koch Friedman – in memory of 

Hyman Koch
Marty Fuchs – in memory of Sam and 

Janet Fuchs
Suzanne Galen
Susan and Marshall Gerstel – in memory 

of Bertha and Samuel Temkin
Steven Gersten
Charlotte Wirth Gold
Marilyn Millet Goldberg – in memory of 

the Millet and Sanders Families
William Goldberger Family – in memory of 

the Goldberger Family
Betty Goldfarb – in memory of Robert 

Goldfarb
Eleanor and Barry Goldman
Brian and Maxine Goldsmith
Larry Goldsmith
Glen Goldstein – in memory of Frances 

and Edwin Goldstein
Warren Greenhouse – in memory of 

Hyman Greenhouse
Ezra Greenspan
Sue Griffis – in memory of Morris and 

Pauline Margaretten and Bessie Avchen
Linda C. Mass Henkle – in memory of 

Florence and Harold Cohen
Judith Herr – in memory of the Herr, 

Greenberg, Siff, Jentis, and Perelstein 
Families

Stephen Hirsch
Barbara and Gordon Hodas
Dan Hoffenberg
Suzanne Hollander
Daniel and Andrea Jacobs – in memory of 

the Immerman Family
Geri and Mike Kaplan – in memory of the 

Alpert, Brody, Gavronsky, and Gelber 
Families

Frances Kleinman Katz – in memory of 
Bella and Samuel Kleinman

Rosalind Schwartz Kaufman – in memory 
of Barbara Schwartz

Alan Kaul – in memory of Blooma Kaul and 
Samuel Liner

Rhena Chazin Kelsen and Steven Kelsen – 
in memory of all Chazin relatives

Joel and Carol Klausner – in memory of 
the Klausner and Moskowitz Families

Barry Klegman – in memory of Eileen and 
Joseph Klegman and Susan Klegman 
Horowitz

Jean Klerman – in honor of Art Finkle
Alberta Knepper – in memory of Samuel 

and Raschen Cohen
Helene Korb Kogos and Ronald R. Kogos 

– in memory of Cora and Abe Korb, 
Robert and Emily Korb, and Harry and 
Sylvia Korb

Anita Krentar – in memory of Zelda 
Belafsky

Richard Krieger
Howard Kroop – in memory of Louis and 

Claire Kroop
Marjorie Krumholz – in memory of Morris 

and Esther Krumholz, Isador Katzenel, 
and Esther Katzenel Levine

Charlotte Levitan – in memory of Mary 
and Jack Newmark

Marty Lipman – in memory of the Lipman 
and Fishkoff Families

Alan J. Lippman – in memory of Minnie 
and Robert Lippman

Gordon Lookatch
Jill Weitzen MacDonald – in memory of 

Clifford Weitzen
Deborah Machta
Jacki and Evelyn Marshak
Fred Marx
Barbara McLaughlin – in memory of Meyer 

and Mollie Hellman
Mandy Medvin – in memory of George 

and Lillian Medvin
Joan Sher Meister – in memory of Dorothy 

and Charles Sher and Barbara Sher Levy
Norma Jacobson Messing, Robin 

Messing-Bogdanoff, and Susan 
Messing – in memory of Bonnie 
Messing-Pavlakis

Alan Metzger – in memory of the Metzger 
Family

Thanking our Donors
The following list includes all donations received and processed between October 21, 2020 and March 6, 2021. 
All donations received prior to October 21, 2020 were listed in previous issues of The Eternal Vine. All donations 
received after March 6, 2021 will be listed in the next issue of The Eternal Vine. We gratefully acknowledge 
generous donations from the following individuals:



3

Arlene Miller
Rose Miller – in memory of the Fuchs 

Family
Michele Mindlin – in memory of the 

Mindlin Family
John Mink – in memory of Morris and 

Sophie Mink
Suzanne and Michael Muller – in memory 

of Phyllis and George Goldman and 
Goldie Yadwin

Leonard Neuringer
Marcy and Stuart Newberger
Marvin Pestcoe and H. Elizabeth Mitchell
Rabbi Julius and Hannah Parnes
Renee Phon
Zhanna Pivnik
Ruth Plotkin - in memory of the Wedeen 

Family and Seymour Miller 
Ann Lonky Preminger – in memory of all 

her loved ones
Herman and Anita Price – in memory of 

Minnie and Leo Fuchs
Janet Rabinowitch – in memory of Alice 

and Jack Bernstein
Esfir Risis
Carol Roberts – in memory of the Levine 

and Isenberg Families
Richard Todd Rosenburgh
Marilyn Rosenberg Roth – in memory 

of Bertha and Joseph Rosenberg and 
Bernard Ross

Emily and Lou Rubinfield – in memory 
of Ruth and Al Harris, Etta and Leo 
Jacobson, Jerry Jacobson, Carolyn and 
Irv Rubinfield, Paula Rubinfield, and 
David and Pauline Straus

Leo Sacarny
Frank Sacks
Stephen Safran – in memory of Ruth and 

Walter Safran and the Safran Family
Edward and Roberta Saiff – in memory of 

Danny Gray and Shep Sewitch
Joan and Joel Sanders
Sheila Schechtman and Diane Stess 

and Families – in memory of the Stess, 
Davidson, and Schechtman Families; in 
memory of Murray Toborowsky

Elaine Scherman – in memory of Herman 
Scherman

Elaine Schneiderman – in memory of Carl 
and Elizabeth Toborowsky

Loretta Schuman – in memory of Mildred 
and Robert Schuman

Gary and Nona Schwartz – in memory of 
Reuben Levine

Joanne Schwartz – in memory of Aaron 
Ginsberg

Louis and Carolyn Schwartz – in memory 
of Iris and Seymour Schwartz

Laura and Barry Shandler – in memory of 
the Duchnow and Shandler Family

Mona Shangold – in memory of Harriet 
and Jack Shangold, Gussie and Morris 
Ginzberg, and Ida and Israel Shangold; 
in memory of Murray Toborowsky

Floyd Shapiro
Burton Sher – in memory of Beverly Sher
Geri and Jay Sher – in memory of Beverly 

Sher
Skip Shihar – in memory of Merle Shihar 

and Blanche Shihar
Aleksandr Shteynberg
Jonathan and Susan Siegel – in memory 

of Herman and Adella Kempler
Sylvia Sinett
Rebecca Singer and Milan Zahorcak – in 

memory of Joyce LaPon
Mark Starker – in memory of Mark 

Horowitz and Sonia Sandowski
Henry Stein
Paul Stein
Alex and Sandi Stern
Richard and Jui Stess – in memory of 

Eleanor and Robert Stess
Ruth Strashun
Rosalyn Strauss
Warren Tamaroff – in memory of Isadore 

Pearl and Ruth Tamaroff
Lucille Taub – in memory of Michael and 

Lizzie Katz, Lily Katz, Wolfe and Anna 
Rosen, and Monroe Katz

Murray Toborowsky – in memory of the 
Toborowsky and Sher Families

Janet Lax Toledano
Stanley Walker
Jane Weinstein – in memory of Frances 

and Matthew Perlin and Stewart 
Weinstein

Robert and Susan Weiss
Saul Weissbard
Jeff and Janice Weitzen – in memory of 

Cliff Weitzen
Charlotte Wernick
Beryl Toborowsky Wild – in memory of 

the Toborowsky and Sher Families
M. Jack Wilkenfeld – in memory of 

Norman and Esther Wilkenfeld, Dorothy 
Yahr, Leo Halm, and Melvin Wilkenfeld

Constance Williams
Sidney and Sarabeth Margolis Wizen – in 

memory of Sarah Greenberg and Bessie 
Rappaport

Stuart Yourish
Frieda Ziering – in memory of Matilda 

Singer and Max Bertish

Contact Information  
for all Cemeteries 
Office: 908-245-7100

The cemetery office (for all of our 
partner cemeteries) will provide 
information about these and other 
services at all of the cemeteries:
• Purchasing cemetery plots
• Planting grave covers
• �Arranging for perpetual or annual 

care of plantings
• �Constructing or repairing 

cemetery monuments and/or 
foundations

• �Cleaning (acid-washing) discolored 
cemetery monuments

• �Inquiring about any individual 
cemetery plots

Cemetery Tours
From 2006 to 2019, our 

organization held Cemetery 
Tours several times each year at 
the cemeteries in Perth Amboy and 
Woodbridge for which we were (and 
still are) raising funds. Although 
we had planned to continue our 
tours at these cemeteries and also 
schedule tours at our new cemetery 
partners, the current pandemic 
forced us to cancel our tours 
during 2020. We remain hopeful 
that we can resume safely in 2021. 
We will provide more information 
as soon as possible. We are glad 
many of you were able to visit our 
cemeteries individually and many 
were able to visit Newark Jewish 
Cemeteries on September 27, 2020, 
when the Community Relations 
Committee of Greater MetroWest 
NJ sponsored its annual Newark 
Cemetery Visiting Day. 

Please contact us for more 
information – or if you can help us in 
any way – through our website at  
https://friendsofjewishcemeteries.org,  
by phone at 856-222-1418, or  
by e-mail to FPMCJC@gmail.com.  
Check our website frequently for 
more information about the tours.
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Friends of NJ Jewish Cemeteries, Inc.
731 Boulevard

Kenilworth, NJ 07033 -1703

856-222-1418
https://friendsofjewishcemeteries.org

Board of Directors:
Mona Shangold, M.D. – President

Norma Jacobson Messing – Vice President
Daniel D. Chazin, Esq. – Treasurer

Barry Rosengarten
Gary Shangold, M.D.




